CITY OF SHORELINE

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

October 4, 2012 Shoreline City Hall 7:00 P.M. Council Chamber

Commissioners Present

Chair Moss
Vice Chair Esselman
Commissioner Maul
Commissioner Montero
Commissioner Scully
Commissioner Wagner

Staff Present

Rachael Markle, Director, Planning and Community Development
Paul Cohen, Planning Manager, Planning and Community Development
Steve Szafran, Senior Planner, Planning and Community Development
Miranda Redinger, Senior Planner, Planning and Community Development
Mark Relph, Director, Public Works

Commissioners Absent

Commissioner Craft

CALL TO ORDER

Chair Moss called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m. She welcomed Mayor McGlashan to the meeting.

ROLL CALL

Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk the following Commissioners were present: Chair Moss, Vice Chair Esselman and Commissioners Maul, Montero, Scully and Wagner. Commissioner Craft was absent.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda was accepted as presented.

DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS

Mr. Cohen announced that on October 8th the City Council will issue a proclamation for National Community Planning Month. Commissioner Moss will be present to receive the proclamation on behalf of the Commission. The remaining Commissioners are invited to attend, as well.

Mr. Cohen reported that the Snohomish County Council is considering an amendment to their Comprehensive Plan to change the designation for the Point Wells site from Urban Center to Urban Village. They are also proposing some associated development code amendments. The amendments are intended to meet the requirements of the Growth Management Act (GMA) Hearings Board's ruling. City staff has commented on the proposed amendments to make sure they reflect the interests of Shoreline, and they have also met with representatives from the Town of Woodway and Save Richmond Beach to identify common concerns. A staff member will be present when the Snohomish County Council takes action on the proposed amendments on October 10th. Snohomish County is required to submit their changes to the GMA Hearings Board for a ruling by October 24th. He said he also received notice that the Court of Appeals will hear arguments on November 7th about whether or not the current application for development at Point Wells is vested.

Mr. Cohen announced that he will present proposed code amendments to incorporate commercial design standards and consolidate commercial zones to the Commission on November 15th, December 6th and December 20th. He explained that the proposal is to consolidate redundant commercial zones that have identical requirements but different titles. The goal is to create four commercial zones from the current eight. The proposal would also apply the design standards from the Town Center Subarea Plan to all commercial zones. He pointed out that the Comprehensive Plan has already been amended to support the proposed amendments.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of September 6, 2012 were approved as submitted.

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no one in the audience.

<u>STUDY SESSION: COMPREHENSIVE PLAN UPDATE – COMPLETE DRAFT CONTINUATION</u>

Staff Presentation

Ms. Redinger noted that the complete draft of the Comprehensive Plan Update is scheduled for a public hearing before the Commission on October 18th, and staff will provide assembled packets containing the public hearing documents to the Commission before the end of tonight's meeting. She reminded the Commission that tonight's discussion is a continuation of their September 20th discussion. Ms. Redinger advised that in addition to the point-by-point response provided in the Staff Report related to concerns raised by the Shoreline Water District, the Public Works Director was present to answer any other questions the Commission may have.

Chair Moss asked Director Relph to expound on the GMA's philosophy of "growth pays for growth." Director Relph explained that this philosophy does not mean that new development should pay to address deficiencies that exist in the system. These deficits should be paid for by the rate payers through a capital improvement payment program. The "growth pays for growth" philosophy would be

applicable in an area that is designated for a future infill development projects for which the current system is adequate but a larger infrastructure may be necessary to facilitate a denser multi-family project.

Chair Moss pointed out that by the time the Comprehensive Plan Update is presented to the City Council, the vote on whether or not the City should acquire the Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) system in Shoreline will have already taken place. Minor adjustments may need to be made to certain policies. Ms. Redinger advised that staff has identified areas that would need to be changed if the vote is not in support of moving forward with the process of feasibility and acquisition. Commissioner Maul asked Director Relph to explain what is being considered for acquisition. Director Relph replied that the acquisition would involve the entire SPU water system that exists from 145th to 205th Streets (roughly west of Interstate 5 to Puget Sound), which represents about two-thirds of the City. A new water main must be run down the 145th Street corridor to actually separate the system between Shoreline and Seattle.

At the request of Commissioner Scully, Director Relph clarified that the acquisition proposal is exclusive to the portion of the SPU system located in Shoreline, and the Shoreline Water District would not be impacted in any way. Costs associated with the acquisition would all be paid for by rate payers within the current SPU system, and there would be no impact to property taxes. Commissioner Scully pointed out that the Shoreline Water District expressed concern that the Comprehensive Plan language angles towards advocacy of also acquiring the Shoreline Water District. They recommended that the plan should be neutral regarding this issue. Director Relph said staff has discussed the concept of consolidating all utilities, specifically water and sewer, for the reasons laid out in the staff report such as efficiency, ability to manage economic development, and fire protection.

Commissioner Maul asked what percentage of water service is provided by the Shoreline Water District. Director Relph said they provide service to one-third of the City. They also serve properties located in Lake Forest Park. He reminded the Commission that the City Council felt the acquisition was an important enough issue that the residents of the City should have a say in the decision.

The Commission agreed that the responses provided in the Staff Report adequately address the concerns raised by the Shoreline Water District.

• Proposed Introduction to the Comprehensive Plan

The Commission reviewed the proposed Introduction to the Comprehensive Plan. They indicated support of the staff's recommendation for the order in which each of the 10 elements would be placed in the Comprehensive Plan (i.e. Land Use; Community Design; Housing; Transportation; Economic Development; Natural Environment; Parks, Recreation and Open Space; Capital Facilities; Utilities; and Shoreline Master Program). Other than the comments they submitted in writing, the Commission did not have any further changes regarding the draft Introduction to the Comprehensive Plan.

Chair Moss referred to Attachment A, which tracks the proposed changes to the Land Use Element. She invited the Commissioners to share their additional comments.

The Commission discussed the intent of Goal LU IV, and Chair Moss noted that the language was based on input from the Public Health Department. Commissioner Scully said his interpretation of the goal is twofold: establish land use patterns that promote walking, biking and using transit and establishing land use patterns that provide protection from exposure to harmful substances such as separating industrial lands from residential lands. Ms. Redinger said that social equity is the primary intent of the goal so that potentially harmful environments are not disproportionally located near any particular residential area. Commissioner Montero pointed out that Goal LU IX also provides protection from potential health impacts associated with industrial activities. Ms. Redinger pointed out that Goal LU IX does not address the issue of social equity as it relates to land use and harmful substances and/or environments. Goal LU IV is intended to address issues specifically related to land use. The Commission agreed that separating GOAL LU IV into two sentences would be the best approach to make the dual intent clear.

Chair Moss recognized that the draft Comprehensive Plan update is already being prepared for the public hearing, and it may be difficult to make changes at this point. Ms. Redinger pointed out that the public hearing document has already been printed. However, additional changes from the Commission could be incorporated into the document until the end of the business day on October 9th, at which time an updated digital version could be sent to each Commissioner. The document would then remain unchanged until the public hearing.

Commissioner Wagner suggested that, at some point, the Commission should have a brief discussion about the public hearing process so they can focus on more comprehensive issues and not get hung up on minor issues.

Chair Moss recalled that the Commission previously discussed whether or not it is necessary to include appropriate zoning designations under policies for land use designations. She explained that after further analysis, staff has concluded that the zoning designations could be removed. However, they recommended retaining the text that specifies maximum residential densities to provide certainty for property owners and neighbors about the level of development that could occur within residential designations. The Commission indicated support for the staff's recommendation.

Chair Moss invited the Commission to comment on staff's recommended language for **Policy LU6**, which allows flexibility in regulations to protect existing stands of trees. Mr. Szafran noted that the Development Code regulations related to trees and vegetation would provide guidance to staff as to what the flexibility would be.

Vice Chair Esselman expressed concern that **Policy LU29** appears to discuss two different ideas. She suggested the last sentence could become part of **Policy LU30**, which discusses communication mechanisms. Commissioner Scully pointed out that **Policy LU29** is in reference to areas transitioning into different kinds of land uses. Therefore, he suggested that the term "land use transitions" should be changed to "transitions in land use." The remainder of the Commission concurred with the two proposed changes for **Policies LU29** and **LU30**.

Chair Moss asked why the Land Use Element uses the term Transit-Oriented Communities (TOC) instead of Transit-Oriented Development (TOD). Ms. Redinger explained that the term TOD was used

in previous drafts to be consistent with the Transportation Master Plan. However, staff has since learned that is not a requirement. Because the Commission and staff both indicated a preference for TOC, the term is now used consistently throughout the Comprehensive Plan Update.

Chair Moss pointed out that the property located on Dayton Avenue south of North 160th Street (Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) building) is identified as Open Space (OS) on the current land use map. The proposed land use map would change the designation to Mixed Use 1 (MU1), and the property would be included in the Community Renewal Area. She reminded the Commission that single-family residential property owners have repeatedly expressed concern about the affect of allowing commercial development to abut low-density residential development. She expressed concern that changing the designation to MU1 would expand the types of uses allowed on the site and dramatically change the character of the area. She suggested that the less intense Mixed Use 2 (MU2) designation might make more sense in this location. Mr. Szafran recalled that the intent was to match the Comprehensive Plan with current zoning. Commissioner Maul noted that the subject property is currently zoned Mixed Use (MUZ), which is the City's most intense zoning district. Vice Chair Esselman observed that the subject property does not face Dayton Avenue, and the topography may provide a natural buffer.

Mr. Szafran pointed out that the site could be redeveloped at any time based on the current MUZ zoning without regard to the Comprehensive Plan designation. Chair Moss recalled that zoning designations may change as part of the Community Renewal Area project. Mr. Szafran clarified that the zoning designations would be renamed but not changed. Ms. Markle added that the development standards would be updated to mirror those found in the Town Center Subarea Plan and provide greater protection in terms of transition and design than what is provided by the current MUZ zoning.

Chair Moss invited the Commissioners to comment on the new Introduction to the Transportation Element Goals and Policies, which was written by Commissioner Wagner and further tweaked by staff. The Commission supported the new language as proposed.

Chair Moss pointed out that **Policy LU48** specifically calls out the City's desire to pursue annexation of Point Wells and implement the subarea plan for the area. She invited the Commission to comment on Subarea Plan 2 – Point Wells, which starts on Page 29 of the Staff Report. Commissioner Montero noted that Subarea Plan for Point Wells was adopted in 2009 and is intended to be a 20-year plan.

Commissioner Scully asked the status of the "secondary vehicular access" to Point Wells via Woodway. Mr. Szafran said the secondary access was requested by the group, Save Richmond Beach, but it is highly unlikely to occur. Commissioner Wagner pointed out that there used to be access through the Town of Woodway, but it involved an extremely-steep and environmentally-sensitive slope. While it would be physically possible to construct a secondary access through the Town of Woodway, it would be extremely expensive.

Commissioner Maul pointed out that the subarea plan includes the thought that perhaps it is more appropriate for the upland portion of the Point Wells site to be part of the Town of Woodway's urban growth boundary. Mr. Szafran pointed out that the area to the southeast was not included as part of the Point Wells Subarea Plan.

Commissioner Scully expressed his belief that if the permit is deemed to be "vested," and the property owner is allowed to develop the site as per Snohomish County's development code regulations, the Point Wells Subarea Plan will have no effect. He suggested the plan should call out this possibility and indicate that the plan should be revisited if the circumstances change. Director Markle agreed that if the permit goes through under Snohomish County rules, the City would need to amend the Point Wells Subarea Plan to some degree.

Commissioner Maul questioned why Snohomish County is considering zoning and comprehensive plan changes when there is a possibility the application is vested. Director Markle explained that, as a result of an appeal to the GMA Hearings Board by the City of Shoreline, Save Richmond Beach and the Town of Woodway, Snohomish County has to make changes in order to come into compliance. The changes would only have an effect if the permit lapses or is not deemed "vested."

Public Comment

There was no one in the audience.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Director Markle did not have any additional items to report to the Commission.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS

Director Markle announced that the City Council has made it clear that the Planning Commission will be the primary governing board for making recommendations about light rail station area planning. In order to facilitate this process, the Commission appointed a Light Rail Station Area Planning Subcommittee, and staff has submitted a request for the 2013 budget to hire a consultant to write a very detailed public participation plan. Staff met with the subcommittee to identify the following work plan:

- Become familiar with the areas in question
- Seek valuable information from other jurisdictions
- Become familiar with available resources related to light rail station area planning
- Quantify what makes transit-oriented neighborhoods successful
- Identify stakeholder groups and consider how to engage them in the process
- Draft criteria for the special study area boundaries
- Create educational materials to point out how light rail station area planning is a way to implement many of the goals in Vision 2029

Commissioner Scully acknowledged that the work plan is missing a product and timeline, which are essential components. At this time, the subcommittee's primary focus is to learn more about station area planning and determine how their knowledge can best be applied to the project.

Chair Moss announced that she would attend a walking tour of some new housing around the light rail area in Columbia City on October 5th. She agreed to collect available information to share with the

subcommittee. She also announced that the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) will host a meeting on October 30th for the vested public to discuss the different typologies that PSRC is looking at as examples of what future light rail stations might look like. She said she would attend the PSRC meeting as a member of the North Corridor Task Force, and she suggested a member of the subcommittee should also attend.

Chair Moss announced that she would attend the American Planning Association Conference next week.

AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING

Mr. Szafran announced that a public hearing on the Comprehensive Plan Update is scheduled for October 18th. Economic Development Program Manager, Dan Eernissee, is scheduled to meet with the Commission on November 1st to talk about the Community Renewal Area. Chair Moss noted that Mr. Cohen would also provide an initial presentation on proposed code amendments to incorporate commercial design standards and consolidate commercial zones to the Commission on November 15th.

Chair Moss reviewed the rules and procedures for the upcoming public hearing on the Comprehensive Plan Update. She reminded the Commissioners to get their final comments to staff by the end of business hours on October 9th. Commissioner Wagner reminded the Commission of the need to carefully state findings of fact to support their recommendation to the City Council. Ms. Redinger commented that the City Council would not conduct a public hearing on the draft Comprehensive Plan unless significant changes are proposed. The hearing before the Board will be the only official public hearing, but the City Council will allow public comments during their review of the proposed plan.

Commissioner Wagner cautioned against focusing too much of their time at the public hearing on minor additional changes. Instead, the Commission could adopt the changes by reference and start their discussion with a single document. Ms. Redinger advised that additional comments received through October 9th would be incorporated into the digital version that is forwarded to each Commissioner prior to the hearing.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.	
Donna Moss Chair, Planning Commission	Steve Szafran Clerk Pro Tem, Planning Commission

TIME STAMP October 4, 2012

CALL TO ORDER:

ROLL CALL: 0:20

APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 1:25

DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS: 1:34

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 8:10

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT: 7:58

STUDY SESSION: COMPREHENSIVE PLAN UPDATE - COMPLETE DRAFT

CONTINUATION: 8:40

Staff Presentation: 9:02

Commission Discussion: 12:02

Public Comment: 1:03:10

DIRECTOR'S REPORT: 1:03:20

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS: 1:03:30

AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING: 1:14:30

ADJOURNMENT